Massachusetts Flower Growers’ Association

Board of Directors Meeting

January 13, 2015
Linguine’s Eatery, Northborough, Ma.

Attending:  Jason Hutchins, Tina Bemis, Ed Bemis, Lou Desisto, Cindy Bertrand, Kerri Stafford, Linda Taranto, Samantha Stoddard, Christy Langone, Bart King, Teri Boardman, Sylvia Czech, P. J. Molloy, Tina Smith, Rick LeBlanc, Geoffrey Njue and Bob Luczai 
Not in Attendance:  Robin Messer, Charlene Leinonen, Mark Farnham
The Board Meeting was called to order by President Jason Hutchins at 5:45pm. 
Secretary/Treasurer’s Report:  The Secretary presented the minutes of the Nov 11, 2014 Board meeting. After a review of the minutes by the Board a motion was made by Sylvia Czech with a second by Linda Taranto to accept the minutes as presented.  The motion passed. 

The Treasurer then presented the Financial Report for the period July 1, 2014 to Jan 13, 2015. The Treasurer reported on the lack of activity since November. He reported that the only income that has been coming in recently are payments for Ads and Wholesale crop listings in the new Directory that has just started. Also, registration income for the winter meeting is coming in to the office.  In terms of expenses we are just waiting for the transcripts to all show up from the scholarship recipients. There are 4 people on scholarship so there will be a total of $4000 to distribute to them. Once that is complete we will take out funds from the scholarship/ research Vanguard fund to pay for those scholarships. The fund has done well this year and he said we should use it for this purpose.  The Directors agreed.  With no questions, the treasurers report was accepted as presented on a motion by Lou Desisto that was seconded by Kerri Stafford.
Committee Reports:
Legislative Report:  Ed Bemis was present to provide a legislative report. He said that the new Governor, Charlie Baker, is making appointments to his administration that affect Agriculture. The most important is that he has appointed John Lebeaux, former owner of Shrewsbury Nurseries (up to 2008) in Shrewsbury MA. , to be the new commissioner of agriculture. John is currently the town manager in Princeton MA.  As soon as he gets a replacement he will take over at MDAR. Ed says that John definitely knows the industry and in particular the horticultural industry and should be a great advocate. John has served on 2 important Agricultural advisory groups. One is the Board of Agriculture and the other is the current Water regulation advisory board.  Ed also reported that the Governor has appointed Matt Beaton, Rep from Shrewsbury, to be the Secretary of Environmental affairs.  Ed said that we have met Mr. Beaton at events in Worcester and is very pro agriculture and Buy Local. He was at the meetings to form the Worcester Buy Local organization.  Also appointed was Rep Jay Ash as secretary of Housing and Economic Development.  Ed went on to say that the bad news is that there are 60 new members of the legislature who we will need to educate regarding Massachusetts Agriculture in the coming months.  Ed announced that Ag Day will be held this year on Tuesday March 31. With this in mind, he said that would be a good time for us to educate those new legislative members. So he said to mark the date on your calendar and try to attend. Linda Taranto asked if we will be needing 4” pansies to give to the reps and there aids that attend. The board approved and the secretary will work with Linda to have those available for the 31st. Jason Hutchins encouraged all directors to attend as he said it is a very worthwhile event for all in agriculture. Ed then went on to say that the key agricultural topics that will be presented to the legislators on that day with be determined differently this year. The flower growers will determine what key topic is important to them and a group of flower growers will go to key legislators of our industry, in the morning, to present that issue directly to them. In previous years a “White Paper” was developed that everyone would have with them to speak to legislators. The program is still being organized by Mass Farm Bureau with Henry Gillet involved and Ed said that we will need to come up with a key topic for our industry and to get a small group together for that day.
Ed said that invitations were going to State senator Jennifer Flanagen to attend our winter meeting and to state Rep for Townsend, Sheila Harrington as well as John Lebeaux.

Ed and the secretary reported that they attended a meeting by UMass Dean Goodwin at Bentley College in December to discuss with many groups the various proposals for the renovation of the Waltham Field Station property.  The secretary  said that there were many groups there representing local farmers market groups, Dept. of energy, Buy Local groups, the community garden groups and local town and state reps.  Dean Goodwin heard comments from all there. He said that there are several design plans for the property that have been done by the UMass student groups and by the Mass school of design. The general over view is that the facility will have a variety of agricultural and environmental groups involved to make both a site for highlighting sustainable agriculture and environmental horticultural.  Ed said that they were hoping that the former Governor would release an initial amount of funds to move the project forward before they changed administrations, but apparently that did not happen in time. 
Advertising/Promotions:
Mass. Department of Agricultural Resources (MDAR):  Rick LeBlanc was on hand to report on MDAR activities. He commented first about AG Day.  He said that there will be 10 Buy Local groups attending that day from all over the state. He said that the newest group is the Worcester Buy Local Group. As was said before, the former Rep Beaton, now Secretary of environmental affairs, has been very supportive in the development of this new central Massachusetts promotional group.  Right now the administration of this emerging group is in the hands of the Central Massachusetts Regional Planning Commission, a state governmental organization servicing Worcester and surrounding 30 communities.
Rick then reported that the Direct Marketing Conference, “Harvest New England”, will be held on February 25 and 26th at the Sturbridge host hotel this year. There will be a great speakers program on direct marketing farm products including plants as well as a trade show with some 90 vendors or more.

Rick reported on several items. First, that former Commissioner Greg Watson has joined the “Think tank Group” run by former commissioner Schumacher, as his new job for now.  The Boston Public Market, in the works for now 15 years, is scheduled to open this year in the late spring.  The secretary said that Glenn Stillman, Stillman Greenhouses, said to him that it looks like June would be the opening. The Stillmans' will be having a permanent space in the new market. Rick reported that Debbi Hogan is leaving her position as the administrator of the Massachusetts AG in the classroom. The group is actively looking for a replacement. Debbi, from Tranquil Lake Nurseries in Rehobeth, MA. was running the program for a long time and will be missed. Most all of the funding for Ag in the classroom has come from the Specialty Crop Grants.
Finally, Rick reported that there are various energy grant programs available and to check out the farm market report for deadlines. He said that one for rural energy is due Feb 12.  The secretary commented that he attended a meeting at the new fish and wildlife building in Westboro regarding a new renewable energy program from the state. This program would give energy credits to farmers that use a renewable resource product for energy, primarily wood. Growers who use wood to generate heat could possible get energy credits to use to purchase other energy like electricity. This program was in the budget for this coming year and now the energy department is developing the program. The secretary is on an email list to receive future information on the program.
Plant Something Task Force:  Jason Hutchins reported that the contract with Kim Lafleur, the Plant Something coordinator, is up at the end of January. The group has not received any applications since the first request for applicants back in November. The plans for the activities still continue.  He said that the Flower show is being planned. We will have a similar set up as last year and as said in the last minutes, attendees will be planting bean seed. He is not pleased with the progress of the exhibit but the group needs to meet and there has been no time as people have been on vacation and the holidays.  He says our planning needs to be better. Discussion among directors revolved around getting email addresses from attendees at the show to use to get statistical information in the future.  It was suggested that we offer some sort of $50 gift certificate in a drawing of people who have provide their emails.

The Plant Something group, he said, will also continue with the May 15 Plant Something Day. He said we need to find a coordinator as soon as possible to do all of the prep work and information distribution needed for that event. 
New MFGA Directory and Buyers Guide: The secretary reported that the goal of having the publication published by New England Grows is fading.  People are very slow to respond. So, for the show in February, we will have copies of the old directory and a signup sheet for people to receive the new Directory when it is published. The secretary will continue to call and contact people who have not responded to pull this Directory together.
Education/Extension Programs:

Extension:  Tina Smith reported about the Greenhouse Vegetable Production program held December 10 had an attendance of 72 people. She reported that there are 3 more programs planned for the spring.  The first is the winter meeting on Jan 27th.  The second is a Plant Nutrition and Organic certification program planned for Thursday February 26 at D and D Farms in Stow, MA.  She passed out the program. We have invited Dr. Rosa Raudales, a new extension professor from the University of Connecticut, to speak on greenhouse Plant Nutrition.  Dr. Doug Cox will speak on Growing Spring Crops with organics fertilizers and finally there will be a speaker on organic certification and how to adhere to the certification standards.  The final program for the spring will be an Extension conference on Bee Health to be held March 26 at the Umass Campus center auditorium.  There is a full day program on helping Bee health in the environment here in Massachusetts. There will be 4 pesticide credits available for attending the conference. It was discussed that an article on plant varieties to promote Bee health would be developed and then put on the Plant Something website or the MFGA website. Tina will gather information on the subject.
   Finally, Tina Smith reported that there is a new Assistant Extension Professor for Sustainable Landscape Horticulture at Umass. She is Dr. Mandy Bayer, who is from the University of Georgia. She started Jan 1. Her responsibilities include teaching, Extension and Research. Tina also mentioned that there is no news on a new Extension Director as yet.
 
MFGA Winter Meeting and other programs: The secretary reported that the winter meeting program was sent out and that registrations are coming into the office. We have about 30 registrations to date. He expects to have 150 or more in attendance. He asked for Directors to send in their registrations as soon as possible.

Northeast Greenhouse conference: Teri Boardman reported that there is a conference committee scheduled for February.  She has read the comments from the November meeting and will bring those comments back to the board.  She said that the meeting will be held at the Sturbridge host hotel. She will report back to the board after that meeting.
Summer MFGA/MNLA Meeting:  Jason Hutchins reported again that the summer meeting will be July 23, 2015 at the Topsfield fair grounds as the location. The program committee is still putting together the program.
Mayflower:  Tina Smith reported that the last issue of the Mayflower had the winter program in it.  Linda Taranto suggested that an article on a growers’ view of using bio controls would be good to have in the Mayflower.  Tina asked Linda if she could work with her to create such an article. Linda agreed and they will co-write something for the next issue.
Research/Scholarship: No report at this time
Membership:  No new applications at this time
Old Business:   
. Nominations committee: The secretary reported that the nominations committee met and the following officers and Directors have been proposed
 President: Tina Bemis, Bemis Farms Nursery, Spencer

 Vice President: Bart King, King Farms, Townsend

 Directors:

    Cheryl Heimlich, Heimlich Nurseries, Woburn

    Gerry Beauregard, Olson Greenhouses, Raynham 

    Gregg Urban, SHS Griffin, Lisle, IL. (Home in MA.)

The secretary said that we are still short one director position and hopes to find someone to fill it by the annual meeting.
New Business:  No new business at this time
 At this point President Jason Hutchins thanked the members who will be coming off the board as of this meeting which are: Linda Taranto, Sylvia Czech and Lou Desisto. He thanked them for their participation saying that they provided a great service to our association.

With no other business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned on a motion by Lou Desisto that was seconded by Sylvia Czech.
Respectfully submitted,
Bob Luczai, Secretary/Treasurer
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